

## UNITED STATES NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D. C. 20555

Dingell Heoreman 19

AUG 02 15.3

MEMORANDUM FOR:

Chairman Hendrie

Mr. Dircks

FROM:

Carlton Kammerer, Director Office of Congressional Affairs

SUBJECT:

TRANSCRIPT OF DINGELL HEARING ON SEPENT FUEL

Attached for your review and correction is a copy of the transcript of the hearing held by the Subcommittee on Energy and Power on H.R. 2586, concerning spent fuel storage.

Please return the edited copy to OCA.

Enclosure: As stated

contact: Steve Kent (41443)

NAME: HIF 178030

H.R. 2586STORING AND DISPOSAL OF SPENT FUEL

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 27, 1979

House of Representatives

Subcommittee on Energy and Power of theCommittee on

Interstate and Foreign Commerce

Washington, D.C.

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

19

20

The subcommittee met at 10:00 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room 2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Dingell, Markey, Swift and Corcoran.

Mr. Dingell. The subcommittee will come to order. This morning the subcommittee continues its consideration of matters relating to the storage and disposal of spent fuel. Included in that consideration is the provisions of H.R. 2586. This morning we are honored to have the distinguished 18 chairman of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, the Honorable Joseph R. Hendrie, before us.

Mr. Hendrie, we thank you for being with us. If you will come forward and identify yourself for the purpose of the record and if you wish call such of your associates and 23 staff as you desire, identifying each of them for the 24 purpose of the record, we will be most pleased to receive 25 your statement.

MAME: HIF 178030

PAGE

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOSEPH R. HENDRIE, CHAIRMANOF THE NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION; ACCOMPANIED BY: WILLIAM DIRCKS, DIRECTOR OF OFFICE OF NUCLEAR MATERIAL, SAFETY AND SAFEGUARDS

Mr. Hendrie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to at least start out up here by myself but there are members of the staff in the audience to deal with detailed questions. My name is Joseph R. Hendrie. I am the chairman of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

We appreciate this opportunity to discuss legislative approaches to implementing the storage and disposal of spent nuclear fuel and other high level radio active waste.

My remarks this morning, Mr. Chairman, will address some of the difficult issues identified in your invitation which requested the Commission's views on the legislative proposals now under consideration by this committee. My remarks will focus on spent fuel, the Commission's licensing authority over DOE storage facilities for spent fuel, the recommendations by the interagency review group on nuclear waste and management, state participation in waste facility licensing and federal responsibility for providing interim storage and ultimate disposal of spent fuel.

I will also submit for the record detailed replies to your questions and the Commission's comments on specific provisions in H.P. 2586.

52

53

54

55

56

57

58

59

60

61

62

631

64

65

56

67

58

69

70

71

72

Mr. Dingell. Without objection, those will appear in the record at the appropriate place.

Mr. Hendrie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, growing quantities of radioactive waste, including spent fuel, are being generated by commercial users of radioactive materials, especially the nuclear power industry. The continuing accumulation of waste volume and spent fuel has been accompanied by growing public concern over the continuing absence of final radioactive waste disposal facilities.

Spent fuel is currently accumulating in spent fuel pools at reactors throughout the United States. The NRC has evaluated the environmental impacts of the accumulating spent fuel and has published a draft Generic Environmental Impact Statement, GEIS, on this subject.

The GEIS concluded that there is a need for additional storage capacity to accommodate some of the accumulating spent fuel. The GEIS also concluded that additional storage facilities would have negligible environmental impacts, whether they were located on-site at reactors or at separate sites away from reactors.

In anticipation of requests to license away-from-reactor facilities, the NRC has developed and published for comment 74 draft regulations for licensing of spent fuel in an inde-TE pendent spent fuel storage installation.

MAME: HIF 178030

761

77

78

79

80

81

82

83

84

85

86

87

88

89

001

91

02

941

95

96

97

98

To date, no operating reactor has had to cease operation because of a lack of storage space for spent fuel. There are, at the present, almost 15,000 fuel assemblies stored in power reactor pools and approximately 5,000 additional assemblies are added each year. Most utilities have accomplished or proposed modifications which will provide sufficient storage for five to 10 additional years of plant operation.

However, some facilities are approaching the physical capacity limits of their existing pools and no federal facility for permanent disposal of spent fuel exists today. There is a development program underway within the Department of Energy which has been reviewed by a Presidentially established Interagency Review Group.

We understand that the DOE plan under development would result in additional interim spent fuel storage facilities by 1983-1984 and a geologic repository for permanent disposal of high-level waste by the early to mid 1990s. 93

The relation between spent fuel storage and ultimate disposal was emphasized in a May 23, 1979, decision by the United States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit. In Minnesota v. NRC, a case related to the expansion of spent fuel pools at the Vermont Yankee and 99 Prairie Island power plants, the Court remanded to the Commission consideration of the following issues:

NAME: HIF 178030

101

102

103

104

1051

106

107

108

109

110

1111

112

113

1141

115

116

117

119

120

122

One, whether there is reasonable assurance that an off-site solution will be available when the operating licenses for these plants expire and if mot, two, whether there is reasonable assurance that spent fuel can be stored safely on site beyond those expiration dates.

The Commission has not had an opportunity to fully analyze this decision and determine the appropriate scope and procedures for a proceeding consistent with the Court's decision. The Commission is considering these matters and will inform you of our proposed actions.

As to NRC licensing authority, H.R. 2586 recognizes the need for additional storage capacity for spent fuel and would authorize the Secretary to acquire, construct, operate and maintain storage facilities for such fuel. However, the bill does not address NRC licensing of Department of Energy, DOE, storage facilities.

The Commission believes it already possesses legal author-118 ity to license the storage of spent fuel in such facilities because the NRC considers spent fuel to be high-level waste for the purposes of Section 202(3) of the Energy Reorganization Act of 1974, ERA. Explicit legislative confirmation of this authority would be welcome by the Commission to avoid 123 any possibility of confusion on this point.

124 With regard to IRG recommendations, in June of 1978, the Commission expressed the view that it was reasonably

\* 5.5

confident that safe waste disposal will be available when needed. In March of 1979, the Commission reaffirmed its confidence but committed itself to reassessing its basis for confidence as new data are developed and progress is made in the Federal waste management program. The Commission is now considering the form of a proceeding to preview its basis for confidence.

In the meantime, the Commission starff has reviewed the Final Report of the President's Interagerncy Review Group on Waste Management and has expressed explicit agreement with the IRG's finding that: "Present scientific and technical knowledge is adequate to identify potential repository sites for further investigation. No scientific or technical reason is known that would prevent identifying a site that is suitable for a repository provided that the systems view is utilized rigorously to evaluate the souitability of sites and designs and in minimizing the influences of future human activities."

It would appear prudent that several geologic environments covering a variety of emplacement media should be examined in some detail. Repository development should begin with a number of geologic media and proceed to the further development and use of those which proves to be suitable on the basis of in-situ exploration and tessting.

In addition, several waste forms s'hould be developed and

NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE

151

152

153

154

155

156

157

158

159

160

161

163

164

165

1661

1681

169

170

171

172

1731

. 162

characterized. This parallel development of sites and waste forms should result in combinations which would provide the required protection of the public.

The proposed licensing process, set out in the statement of Commission Policy published for comment in November 1978, is consistent with such step-wise development. Intermediate Scale Facilities, ISF, could be employed as part of a step-wise process of proceeding from RED facilities to a commitment to a full-scale repository.

As to state veto, you have asked whether a state should be given the authority to veto an interim storage facility or terminal repository sited within its borders. While terminal repositories, because of the essentially unlimited duration of their existence -- from a human viewpoint -require special consideration, we do not believe that interim storage facilities should be handled differently from other fuel cycle facilities.

We do not believe that states should have authority to veto or non-concur in the selection of an interim storage facility. States may presently participate as interested parties in hearings on the licensing of such installations.

In MUREG-0539, "Means for Improving State Participation in the Siting, Licensing and Development of Federal Nuclear 174 Facilities," a report to the Congress, the Commission addressed the question of state concurrence in the following

176 manner:

177

178

179

180

181

182

184

185

186

187

188

189

190

191

193

194

195

196

197

"Finding: The Commission believes it appropriate to give statutory recognition to the legitimate concerns of states in which waste facilities may be located. Providing a state veto would mean that a relatively small percentage of the American people would be empowered to healt or seriously impede the federal waste management program even if the normal regulatory processes were to lead to the conclusion 183 that the wastes can be safely stored and disposed of."

Mr. Dingell. Mr. Hendrie, I observe there is a vote on the floor. It relates to further consideration of H.R. 439 for the independent agencies appropriations bill for fiscal year 1980. I have just got to vote on it.

Would you forgive me if I recess the committee for 10 minutes?

Mr. Hendrie. Mr. Chairman, I think: I have some interest 192 in that proceeding. I will be glad to a wait your return.

Mr Dingell. I did not figure you would be distressed if I did that. It will take 10 or 15 minutes. If you will wait until I get back.

Mr. Hendrie. Fine.

[Whereupon a brief recess was taken.]

198 Mr. Dingell. The subcommittee will come to order again. 199 Mr. Hendrie, the chair apologizes to you. You may be

200 interested to know the House has dissolved itself into a

NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE 9

203

204

205

206

207

208

211

212

213

2141

218

2201

200

223

201 committee of the whole for the purpose cof considering HUD and independent agencies for the fiscal year 1980. 202

I give you no assurance as to the coutcome. Mr. Chairman, we recognize you again.

Mr. Hendrie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will pick up at the bottom of page six.

"The Commission believes that legis lation for improving state participation in the federal waste management program 209 should provide additional recognition of the legitimate 210 concerns of the state along lines suggested in this report. If provision for a state veto were made, that provision should be carefully drafted to clarify the circumstances under which the veto could be exercised.

"This would include requiring the state to exercise all 215 reasonable means to resolve its difficul ties. If a state 216 concurrence or veto were authorized, it might come at the time at which a Commission decision has been made to authorize facility construction.

Therefore, it would have the effect of suspending the beginning of construction by DOE. We emphasize the need to 221 consider how issues identified by a statte veto would be resolved; we see merit in providing for a Congressional role in this area."

224 Should provisions be made for states nonconcurrence. We 118 prefer, as indicated, the concept of a stinal point of conNAME: HIF178030 PAGE 10

currence coming at a time when Commission decision has been made to authorize facility construction. This decision to authorize construction would be subject to the normal full formal proceedings which NRC provides for and as provided in federal law.

Mr. Chairman, I would note the prepared statement at this point includes personal views by Commissioner Gilinsky and Commissioner Bradford. I would refer you to the statement for a full review of those views. I might say that at the end of my prepared statement I would like to briefly indicate to you my personal views on the matter.

Mr. Dingell. Fine. I think it is entirely appropriate that both Commissioner Gilinsky and Commissioner Bradford did submit their independent views. Without objection, they will be inserted in the record. Mr. Chairman, we are happy to recognize you for your views.

Mr. Hendrie. I will go ahead and complete my prepared testimony and then go on to that matter, Mr. Chairman.

With regard to responsibility for waste management, H.R. 2586 would explicitly affirm federal ownership and operation of a system for a long-term disposal of spent fuel generated by foreign and domestic nuclear reactors. The Commission agrees that ultimate disposal is a national problem which must be solved primarily by the federal government.

This view is also shared by the Interagency Review Group

on Nuclear Waste Management, IRG. In its March 1979 report to the President, the IRG proposed a plan for carefully and expeditiously achieving ultimate waste disposal. The Depart- ment of Energy has designed its Commercial Waste Management program to implement the recommendations of the IRG.

NAME: HIF 178030

251

252

253

254

255

256

257

258

260

261

262

263

264

265

266

267

268

269

270

271

272

These developments are of fundamental importance to the Commission because it is authorized by Section 202[3] of the 259 Energy Reorganization Act of 1974 to license DOE facilities for the storage of commercially generated wastes.

H.R. 2586 would also assign to the federal government responsibility for providing interim storage for spent fuel. The Commission has not taken a position on whether interim spent fuel storage facilities should be owned priwately or by the federal government. The Commission believes that it can adequately analyze the health, safety and environmental impacts of such facilities whether they are constructed by the federal government or by private industry.

Although the Commission offers no opinion on who should be responsible for providing facilities for the interim storage of spent fuel, the Commission suggests that the following factors should be considered. Before the President 273 indefinitely deferred reprocessing in October of 1976, 274 private utilities constructed nuclear generating plants 273 under the assumption that spent fuel would be reprocessed.

YAME: HIF178030 PAGE 12

Consequently, these utilities constructed spent fuel storage facilities having limited capacity. Since then, several nuclear power plant operators have applied improved technology to expand the capacity of exdisting storage facilities.

However, even with these increases in capacity, spent fuel pools will begin to run out of storage space by the mid 1980s. If additional storage capacity is not available by that time, some nuclear plants will have to cease operation.

The result would be a loss of generating capacity which could have national impact.

Of course, the prospect of power plant shutdowns might also encourage private investors to construct additional spent fuel storage capacity. Private industry is technically capable of constructing away-from-reactor storage facilities. The technology of such storage facilities is well-developed and substantial experience has been gained by the construction of smaller spent fuel pools at reactor sites.

I would just like to note, as I said, that I will enter my own personal view on the question of state vetoes for nuclear waste facilities.

Mr. Dingell. That will be most helpful.

299 Mr. Hendrie. And this would deal with the parmament and disposal facilities, not with interim storage pools. Mr.

. NAME: HIF 178030

Chairman.

For permanent storage facilities I have come to the view recently that while the state should have every opportunity and should participate in the process of selection, reviewing the design, the licensing proceedings and so on and their difficulties, objections and interests should be fully considered and resolved in the best technical fashion, it is my view that ultimately a provision for federal preemption of the construction decision may be necessary if one finds that there simply is not state acceptance anywhere in the land.

The criteria by which one would exercise that federal preemption are not all that clear to me and clearly would have to be carefully defined. I think ultimately a federal pre-emption provision will be necessary.

[The full statement of Joseph M. Hendrie follows: ]

318 \*\*\*\*\* Insert \*\*\*\*

325

326

327

328

329

330

337

332

333

334

335

336

337

338

339

340

341

Mr. Dingell. The committee thanks you for your helpful 320 comments. The chair will recognize my colleagues in the 321 order of appearance. The chair will recognize first the 322 gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Corcoran, for five minutes, 323 then the gentleman from Washington. 324

Mr. Corcoran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Hendrie, we certainly welcome your attendance here and will consider carefully your recommendations.

First of all, with regard to your comments on page two of your testimony regarding the build-up of the spent fuel assemblies and the need for adequate storage, you make the point that most utilities have accomplished or have proposed modifications which will provide sufficient storage for the five and 10 years of additional operation.

With regard to those proposed modifications, what assurances do we have at this point that those proposed modifications will be approved by your agency and other agencies that could be involved?

Mr. Hendrie. I cannot, of course, speak for other agencies, Mr. Corcoran, but we are the primary licensing agency in the federal government. The way in which these things come to us is requests by a utility to modify its license for a given facility to allow a new scheme of raking 243 the spent fuel elements in the pool which is miready there.

345

346

347

348

349

350

351

352

353

354

355

356

357

358

359

361

362

363

364

365

366

Most plant operators have already applied and quite a number have been already processed. The addition of more spent fuel to a pool by the re-raking process is not one that has any significant environmental effects. It is not a safety problem. The technology is well established. I think gener- ally a perfectly adequate case can be made in all cases.

The one area that does raise a question is that there have been court challenges to Commission decisions. I referred to the recent decision of the D.C. Circuit in Minnesota versus NRC and so on, which is now attached to our decision to grant an amendment allowing re-raking, increase in capacity, now attaching that decision to a determination by the Commission that ultimate waste disposal or at least some place to get the fuel out of that particular pool will be available.

So, we have now to institute a general proceeding examining the question of the Commission's level of confidence that there will be some place to send the pool some time in the future both in terms of immediately getting it out of that reactor storage pool to some place else and ultimately getting it permanently disposed of.

If adequate findings cannot be made in that general 367 proceeding, then that would prevent all further approval of amendments to re-rake.

NAME: HIF 178030

369

370

371

372

373

374

375

376

377

378

379

380

381

382

383

384

385

386

387

388

389

3901

391

Mr. Corcoran. My concern is, given the build-up of the spent fuel and the timetable by the mid 1980s where we will see, as you indicated in your testimony, that there would be the possibility of a cessation of operations in the case of some power plants, that if this continued intervention, challenge to your decisions and the challenge, for instance, not only to the environmental impact of a proposed modification of an existing on-site storage capacity or the attempt by the utility to transport those spent fuel roos within their system provides another possiblity for delay, how can we be assured by the mid 1980s of the approach which I suspect you are recommending at this point in your testimony, which is that we do not need away-from reactor facilities but that we could be relatively confident that because of the accomplished modifications and the proposed modifications that there would be adequate storage to provide for all of the spent fuel that would be becoming available through 1985, for instance?

Mr. Hendrie. I would not want you to think that the thrust of the Commission's testimony or my own personal views are that means for storing spent fivel at away-from reactor facilities are not needed. In my view they are.

All we are saying here is that for the next few years, and probably reaching up until the early 1980s, maybe 1982 or 1983, that we believe that with increases in the storage

NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE 17

394

395

396

397

398

399

400

401

402

403

404

405

406

407

408

409

410

411

412

413

414

415!

4161

capacity in the pools of plants that there will be storage space there.

As you get on past there, then there becomes an increasing need for new construction for spent fuel storage. It is my view that those facilities are needed and that we ought to be moving ahead now or they will not be in place by the time they are needed. It takes some years to develop one of these projects and put it in operation.

The summer of 1979 is none too soon to get started and we will unquestionably need it.

Mr. Corcoran. One last question I have relates to your comments on page 11 regarding the possibility that private investors might be encouraged to support additional spent fuel storage capacity. This assumes, of course, that there is no change regarding the federal government's decision on repro- cessing.

What would happen if in your view the federal government in a year or two were to change its position on the question of reprocessing? What would that do to incentives to private investors to support a significant expansion of interim storage capacity?

Mr. Hendrie. First of all, let me divide interim storage capacity into what is going on now at individual reactor u17 sites in terms of reraking on the one hand and away-from 111. reactor or new construction for the purpose, on the other.

NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE 18

419

420

421

422

423

424

425

426

427

428

429

430

431

432

433

434

435

436

437

438

439

14C

I think utilities would continue to do the reracking just to provide themselves with the operating elbow room they need so that they will not have to worry next summer about beginning to run out of space or the year after. So, I think that would go ahead.

As you suggest, a reconsideration of the reprocessing decision would raise all kinds of questions and I am not quite sure how all of that would come down.

One of the great difficulties, perhaps the greatest difficulty that in my view has kept the industry itself from moving ahead and forming several consortia to build storage pools away-from reactor storage pools form all of them to put excess spent fuel in has been a total unmertainty as to where the federal government is going to go.

If they knew now that either the federal government is or is not going to provide this interim stomage capacity and is or is not going to allow processing at some time in the future, then I think their decisions could be made in a reasonable way.

Lacking that knowledge, it is an essentially open game. There is no way they can make a rational determination in my view. So, I think these uncertainty matters are critical in 441 the decisionmaking processes.

Mr. Corceran. According to your testimony, you have 440 pretty much agreed with the conclusions of the interspency

PAGE 19 NAME: HIF 178030

444

445

446

447

448

449

450

451

452

4531

454

455

456

457

458

4591

4601

461

462

4631

4641

465

review group. Would you say that the data that your agency has collected pretty well parallel the data of the interagency raview group with respect to the amount of spent fuel that is accumulating?

Mr. Hardrie. I guess it must come pretty close to paralleling it, Mr. Corcoran, because we are one of their data sources, certainly not the only one. They drew from industry sources. We also look to see what industry says and make our own estimates and DOE makes its estimates and all of these separate information sources sort of get averaged together in the community of people who are interested and knowledgeable in the subject.

I expect our views sort go in the same general direction with minor differences from year to year and so on. One can see a number of different tables and see different numbers in them. If you go and study them, the meason there are different numbers is for the most part the tables represent somewhat different assumptions.

If you get the people who made them together and all agree on a given set of assumptions, then I think most of us will come pretty close to the same.

Mr. Corcoran. The related assumptions would be what you 465 were talking about earlier?

Mr. Hendrie. Just so.

Mr. Dingell. The time of the gentleman has empired.

NAME: HIF178030

The chair will recognize counsel for the purpose of asking questions.

Mr. Ward. Chairman Hendrie, on page four of your prepared statement you say NRC believes it already has the authority to license the storage of spent fuel in DOE facilities because the Commission considers spent fuel to be high level waste for the purpose of Section 202[3] of the Energy Reorganization Act. Is this a new policy?

Mr. Hendrie. No, we have taken this attitude ever since the deferral of the reprocessing decision. One of the reasons that it would be helpful to have explicit confirmation of the point is that I do not know that our interpretation of the Energy Reorganization Act is held uniformly by all parties.

Obviously, any place people have a different opinion, we may end up in court to thresh it out.

Mr. Ward. Presently the Morris facility is licensed under 10CFR, part 70, which is a source possession license rather than an AFR facility. West Valley is licensed under 10CFR as a product and utilization facility. If you have proposed new regulations on 10CFR, part 72, if the government were to buy these facilities and seek a license from you, under which regulations could they be licensed?

492 Mr. Hendrie. If the intent of the operation in the 493 purchase of the facility was to store spent fiel in the

	4	90	4		P	0	0.	1 5	5	0:	r	t	0	e	x ;	a	nd	1	he	m	a	no	1	st	01	re	m	or	e	55	De	n		£ 11		,		-	4.			I	
	4	95	5		W	01	u':	10		10	00	k	t	0	2	i	ce	ns	in	g	u	no	le	r	tł	ne	A	FR	2		a L	11:	. +	io	50	. ,		-		nı	nĸ	ng	
	4	96			t	ha	at		t	0	h	81	ve	!	go	n	e	in	to		pl	ac	€	â	nd	1 1	be	p	az	7	0	4	01					.1		s u	on:	ng	
	4	97	-						I	t	h	ir	ık		th	e	y	ma	У	a.	ls	0	*	or	t	h	at	p	ur	D.	os	e	Tie	ee	d			20	7 1		7 C	5.	
	4	98	-		1:	ic	e	n	S	2	t	0	p	05	5 5	es	55	t	he	**	s p	èc	2. 8	al	n	uc	:10	ea	r	ma	at	er	ia	1		_	2	- 4	- '		,,		
	4	99																																		c ?		+				on	
	5 (	00		(	E		W	h	ic	h	L	10	u.	10	1	be	1	ne	w .		I	a	m	w	on	de	ri	ing	g	id		y 0	u	ha	a v	6		n	v	4.6	lea	on	16
	50	1	-	8	15		t	0	L	h	e t	th	e		t	he	se		two	0	e >	(i	st	ir	ng	ź	ac	:11	Li	ti	. e :	s,	i	nd	i e	66		+1	,		. = 0		
	50	2		619	8	r	n	We	21	1	ź	a	ci	1	11	ty	,	c	ou!	ld	n	ie	et	t	he	es	e	CI	:1	te	Y:	66	?										
	50	3																																1	h	0	h.		. 2		th		
***	50	4		0	1	£ :	1	C 6		0:	=	N	ис	1	ea	ır	M	at	er	i	al	,	S	af	et	ty	8	nd		55:	f e	gı	16	rd	S			_	h	B 17	611	E	
44	50	5		,	u	s ·	11	9	0	t	t	he	2	r	ev	i	si	on	0	Ť	t	ha	t	t	wo	) ;	li	ce	ns	9	60	ns	W	er			5	0.			-		
(11)	0	5		- ·	i	gh	1 t		9	e t		tł	ı a	t	i	n	t	he	r	e	co	rd		an	đ	5 8	avi	e	my	, :	ur.	1 +	:1:	ng	3			,		~ =			
15)	0	7				tt																													•			_					
5	0	8						M	r		D	in	g	el	11			Le	t	us	5 (	do	:	it	t	he		a	sy	1		у.											
5	0 9																																	5:	10		,		ce	ne	se.		,
(11	10		*.	50	,		1	t		0	4.3	d	(	on	1	y	be	2	one	49	13	c	er	156	· •	p,	az	t	7	2.										***			
5	1 1							M:			Wa	ır	d.		1	00	}	01	1 )	kn	01	J :	if	t	h	e	th	re	e	é	×.	. 5	-1	ng		= 6	C	5	1 1	+ 4	.es		
5	12		1	in	ū	e	I	(	0	n	si	d	ei	a	ti	0	n	c	ul	ld	c	0:	np	1 4	, ,	wi	th	t	h	9	p:	10	PC	se	e.	*	6	G 1	1				
5	13	-	t	1.	c	n		6.		2.	re		th	e	re		an	y	91	. 62	ri	ng	j	pr	01	51	em	5?										-		_			1
5	14						1	iz		I	i	r	ck	S			I	wo	ul	d	S	2}	,	at	+	the	e	ou	ts	5 €	+	7.6		5 &	9	n	0	-	1:	0 *	in	~	
	(11		10,	14	0	63	. 6	I	5	1	. n	2	e	v:	ie	W.	in	C)	th	0	se	ź	a	ci	li	. t:	ie	S	i c	11	F	5	4		2	:		2 4	2		Ξ.	14	
	+13.						2.	14		1.	66	zó			I		ju	st	w	a:	nt	t	0	b	e	SI			th	é	51	0:	e:		- 0		-		0.6		n.	. +	
*	-		12	41	Y		4		8	n d	:	# 1	n	ü	0	ut	t :	it	c	ar	nn	ot		11	ce	ns	9	:	÷.									-			***		

Mr. Dingell. Excuse me. Do you want to comment on that?

523

5251

528

529

530

531

532

533

534

537

519 That happens to be one of the chair's concerns. The government buys the thing and then they cannot license it. Is 520 521 there a peril here that should trouble us?

Mr. Hendrie. It is not a great peril, Mr. Chairman. I think it would be prudent, as one of the initial steps in the government contemplation, if they indeed contemplate that, if they just drop around and talk to Mr. Dircks and his staff. I would think we could pretty rapidly sort out whatever provisions the new licensing proceeding would be apt to require and have that all pretty well in hand.

Mr. Dingell. Are you discussing here then a contract which would be contingent on the licensing?

Mr. Hendrie. It had not occurred to me as a matter of fact. I was just suggesting that presumably this would be DOE. Nothing prevents them from coming over and saying, "Take a look at this facility versus what you now think ought to be in an away-from reactor spent fuel facility and tell us what it needs, if anything."

Mr. Dingell. It would be rather curious if DOE entered 538 into a contract, money was paid on it, then they found out 539 that the most important single contingency, that is the 340 license, was not available. I do not think that you issued Eat the contract?

Mr. Hendrie. No, that was a DOE contract.

Mr. Dingell. I suspect DOE ought to be aware of the point

PAGE 23 NAME: HIF 178030

544

545

546

547

548

549

550

551

552

553

554

555

556

557

558

559

561

562

564

565

of this and we are trying to see to it that they are aware of the peril of this and that they do not go getting themselves into a position where on the one hand they issue a contract, money is paid, obligations are undertaken, and all of a sudden everybody wakes up the morning after and finds out the contract is not any good because of the fact that the license cannot be issued.

Would they be well served to commence a licensing proceeding at a time soon in order to clear away this particular thicket?

Mr. Hendrie. I think the sooner they get started, the sooner we get through and both settle whether there is any question about the license and we would get there sooner. I think sooner better than later on several counts.

Mr. Dingell. We have DOE witnesses in the room. The thought occurs to me I might inquire on this particular 560 matter unless things get out of hand here in some fashion.

The chair recognizes counsel. Thank you, Mr. Hendrie.

Mr. Ward. If that is your opinion in the matter of the 563 DOE license, the Morris facility has presently applied for a licensing extension under the existing provision. How would you treat that application?

Mr. Hendrie. I suspect that we would look at sort of the 566 567 current level of provisions and see what night be reasonable Bod there?

5771

578

579

582

583

E34

505

587

538

580

E ? :

Bill, would you comment? 5691

570 Mr. Dircks. We are reviewing that facility, the part 72 371 requirements, We are reviewing it in light of that although 572 We do not have the final rule in place yet. We are 573 reviewing it in the light of part 72. We do not see any 574 | serious differences between the 70 and 72 requirements.

> Mr. Ward. When will the 72 requirements be finalized? Mr. Dircks. By the end of this year.

Mr. Dingell. The question occurs to me here at this point, Mr. Chairman, the bill is silent on licensing or approval by your agency. Am I to assume that the bill would 580 | waive licensing or am I to assume that it would be DOE 581! policy that it should waive licensing or am I to assume you are acquiescing in the fact that this silence is here?

Does this silence here create ambiguities that might cause us further difficulties insofar as licensing is required from your agency or Whether DOE can simply under the language of the legislation take the authority away from you? Do you want to address yourself to those guestions?

Mr. Henirie. Of those options, Mr. Chairman, I think ambiguity is the right question. We believe that we have the authority under the Energy Reorganization Act. As was discussed here, others could disagree. E 9 .

I think it would be DOI's intent to come to us and ask for 591 a license but there could also be court challenges from

602 | proceeding.

605

607

612

4 .-

594 other parties either way.

595 Mr. Dingell. There is nothing in this statute waiving 596 your authority for licensing.

597 Mr. Hendrie. We do not read it that way. We would regard the Energy Reorganization Act language as giving us the 598 5991 authority but, as I say, it would be helpful to just have a 600 line or two that clarifies the matter so that we do not have to settle it finally through a protracted judicial 6011

Mr. Dingell. I think that is desirable. As a kindness to 6031 604; us, would you, using your excellent counsel, submit a draft 605 on this?

Mr. Hendrie. Yes, we would be glad to.

Mr. Dingell. I specifically request you not submit that 608 to the Office of Management and Budget for prior clearance. 609 You can discuss it with DOE and we will request similar 610 service from them. If you want to get together with DOI 611) that is all right, but I want your views on this particular matter.

Mr. Hendrie. We will send it directly to you, Mr. Chair-613 614 man.

Mr. Dingell. Thank you. 415

The information to be supplied follows: 1 616

insert xxxxx

619 Mr. Dingell. Counsel? 620 Mr. Ward. You recently altered the rules on safeguarding 6211 spent fuel shipments. 622 Mr. Hendrie. Yes. 623 Mr. Ward. The transportation issue has been one of the 624 major issue: iscussed and the shipments used to be exempt 625 from part 73. What added cost is this going to place upon 626! the shipments? 6271 Mr. Hendrie. I guess I do not know. Let me ask Mr. 528 629 Diroks to help us out. Mr. Dircks. Mr. Chairman, we have pulled it together and . 430 we have discussed this with the shippers. It would increase 631 the per-mile cost, which was estimated at \$1.25 a mile for 632 633 moving the spent fuel, to \$2.50 a mile. 1341 Mr. Hendrie. It doubles it. Mr. Ward. So that would be a significant factor then in :35 636 figuring the cost advantages of centralized storage? e37 Mr. Diroks. When you look at the overall cost of the 638 spent fuel, the per-mile figure did not figure that high in 639 the calculations. Mr. Ward. In a response to a series of questions from the 545 interior Committee, the Committee stated economic cost may

the lass for small reactor site pools which could use some of the existing facilities of the parent facility for power.

FAGE 27 644 water and waste processing. Have you made an estimate of what the physical advantages of on-site storage would be? 645 Mr. Hendrie. In terms of cost? 6461 647 Mr. Ward. Yes. 648 Mr. Hendrie. I seem to recall a number of around \$25 million to add the sort of size you would want for a single 649 650 unit at a reactor site. Presumably you would utilize a number of processing systems, water cleam-up, supply and so 652 on, that were already in the plant. 6531 So, you would not need to duplicate those but you would I am getting nods that indicate that \$25 million is about 656 the right figure.

need to put in a pool and put a building over it and so on. 654 655

Mr. Ward. For about how big?

Mr. Hendrie. About a 1400 metric ton. I guess the aim 658 689 would be to cover the operating lifetime of a single unit.

660 Mr. Ward. Do you know the estimate for a 5,000 metric ton

661 AFR facility?

657

662 Mr. Hendrie. I have seen numbers like \$200 million.

Mr. Ward. It would seem that there would be a sub-664 stantial cost advantage to on-site expansion because you get

1400 metric tons for \$25 million and you get 5,000 metric

iff tons for \$200 million.

Mr. Hendrie. Yes. I must say I do not understand the 667 660 difference, Mr. Ward. It struck ha too from those pingle

28 PAGE KAME: HIF 178030 669 numbers the cost per metric ton is highly in favor of 670 putting pools on site. I think it may be a more complex question than just looking at those numbers, however. 6711 Mr. Ward. What are the impediments that exist tht would 672 prohibit the expansion of on-site storage? I am talking of 673 physical expansion, not simple reracking . 674 Mr. Hendrie. I guess at the majoraty of sites I would 675 think there is not much of a physical or technical nature 676 connected to environmental impact or public safety. 677 It does not require very much space. It has to be tucked 6781 in close to the existing facility anyway. It does not 679 require much ground space. There might be a few sites in 580 rather high-seismic requirement areas where the requirements 681 682 would be substantially greater in terms of structural 683 difficulty and need to be able to take a large earthquake. I think at most sites you could probably do it all right 6841 685 from a technical standpoint. The real impediments are 686 probably more concerned with the need to file an amendment 687 to the license to allow the additional mood to be constructed and then to take the fuel. It turns out now 588 689 that any time you make an application like that your 690 expectation is that there will be a hearing under the 691 Commission's procedures and those can bee fairly lengthy 692 proceedings. 873 Mr. Dingell. If counsel will yield. I observe that the

6961

697

698

6991

701

7041

706

713

use of the amendment of the original licensing procedure is less cumbersome than to go through a whole new licensing procedure on expansion of the storage pools; is that right?

Mr. Hendrie. I do not believe there is a great deal of difference for amendment to a license. When we receive an application for one we notice it and invite interested parties to request hearing if the wish. As I say, in most cases there will be request for a hearing. It is an 702 adjudicatory pro- ceeding on a license by the Commission.

The result of the proceeding is subject to an appeals board and in turn appeal to the Commissoin and finally appeal to the Judicial System by any party who does not like the outcome.

So, it is less than the original proceeding only in that 708 you are constructing a rather more limited objective, but 1091 the formal procedural requirements are the same.

Mr. Dingell. Mr. Chairman, I have five minutes to make -10 Tity this vote. So, I do have to go. The committee will stand 712 in recess. I will be back as quickly as I can.

Whereupon, a brief recess was taken. I

Mr. Swift. The committee will resume. I recognize 7141 718 counsel for questions.

Mr. Ward. In some of the old GE reactors you have the The problem of the elevated storage pools, above ground storage poils. That is not in itself an impediment to on-site

NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE

719 expansion, is it?

726

7271

732

734

735

736

738

739

Mr. Hendrie. It is not an impediment to reracking. Of 720 721 course, if you want to build additional pool capacity beyond the reracking of the existing facility, you are not going to 722 723 build it up in the air along side of the reactor building. 724 You will dig it into the ground and it will be a separate building and have its own facilities. 725

Mr. Ward. Now, as to the terminal part of the Administration's proposal, where are you in terms of establishing regulations to deal with the terminal disposal of waste?

Mr. Hendrie. I have just the man here who ought to answer 729 730 that question from the Commission's Office in charge of precisely that venture, Mr. Ward. Bill? 731

Mr. Dircks. We have two sets of regulations coming out. One is the general policy regulations. We are going through the final stages of that and we hope to have that out by the end of this year. We are also working on what we call the technical criteria part of the regulations. We are looking to get that out in the early part of next year.

Now, that technical criteria we are going to put out in what we think is a broad bounds to begin with and then as we get more technical data we are going to be becoming more 741 | specific in narrowing our technical criteria down where we 742 | get pretty specific at the end of the process.

At least by the beginning of next year we will have the

748

7491

750

757

744 broad technical criteria out.

745 Mr. Ward. When will you be in a position to accept an application? 745

Mr. Hendrie. I would think next year.

Mr. Dircks. Next year. A lot of it depends on how broadly the Department of Energy is fold to look at different geologic media. If the decision is made to go 751 with essentially one or two media, out technical criteria 752: are at such a point that we could review that now. If the Department is told to move out and look at a number of 734 alternative media, it will take us a little more time to get 755 our criteria in place. But it, will take the Department a 756 little more time to find such different geologic media.

Mr. Ward. To some extent you are dependent on work being done at DOE to establish certain regulatory criteria. How TB9 is that proceeding?

Mr. Hendrie. We are certainly dependent on the Department of Energy for the basic research and development effort. They have something like \$800 or \$900 million and 762 762 we have about \$17 million in waste management. So, clearly 764 the great part of the technical bases for safe waste management will be in the DOE development information.

Chricusly, parts of that, perhaps all of it in some way or \*\* 4 4 Tir other, feed into our establishing regulatory criteria. We The lave some work of our own going on to heap track and to look

773

774

775

7761

777

778

779

781

782

783

737

788

789

-00

780

at special aspects from a regulatory side.

I think it is a reasonable configuration. I do not see 770 771 any difficulty with it.

Mr. Ward. You mentioned Minnesota versus NRC which could create some problems. Do you have any nidea what the magnitude of the problem could be? It mis greatly going to influence the ability of these utilitiess to rerack or expand.

Mr. Hendrie. As I read the decision -- and I say it that way so that you can be forewarned that my view is not an expert or difinitive one, nor necessarily as yet at any rate the agency view -- as I read the decision the court has accepted the argument of the petitioners in the case saying, yes, the NRC ought to go ahead and determine for itself that it indeed has some reasonable level of confidence that the 784 waste will come out of these reactor pocals before the 785 expiration of the license and go some place where it can be safely stored and that we ought to consider that in the context of thse applications for rerackling.

But I also read the court to say that we need not delay or stop processing and going forward with linearings and decisions on applications for reracking. That is, that this To confidence determination is one which the Commission can Ted rake generically and separate from these specific Tog throcedings and that the specific proceedings need not await

807

808

812

794 the generic one.

On the other hand, I suspect if the Commission just sort 795 of sits like a lump and does not do anything by way of 796 797 moving toward a generic proceeding, putting it underway and carrying it forward, then we will be vulnerable to further 798 799 challenge in court along the line that we are not carrying out the remand that the District Circuit made to us and we 800 are likely to get a court command to stop those specific 8011 802 proceedings until we do the generic proceeding.

I think if we move ahead, as I read the court decision, we 8031 804 can keep on with processing the specific applications for 805 reracking.

Mr. Ward. How long does it take the Commission to process an application for a transshipment?

Mr. Hendrie. For a transshipment? We have not had very 809 many, just a couple, and the times may vary so that you do \$10 not really has very good statistics to take an average. I 811 | would guess some months.

Bill, do you want to make a commemit?

Mr. Diroks. As Chairman Hendrie pointed out, we do not 813 have very much experience. We have one case going on now 814 615 that is rather heavily contested. I just cannot give you an 116 estimate of what, this contested case might take. There are a lot of issues involved, broader than just moving the fuel 617 110 feet one plant to another plant.

NAME: HIF178030 34 PAGE

819 Mr. Ward. Thank you.

. 830

631

832

Mr. Swift. Chairman Hendrie, the nuclear industry has 820 indicated that it is willing to pay for the cost of storage, 821 particularly permanent storage, but they want that in one 8221 lump sum up front. What is it going to cost to permanently 823 824 | store spent nuclear fuel? Do we know that? Is there any way that that can be determined at this point in time?

826 Mr. Hendrie. You can certainly make estimates which are 827 | based on what you foresee as an orderly progression of steps 828 and pricing out of each of those steps as best you can at 829 the present time. That has been done I guess both by industry groups and by the Department of Energy.

I do not believe that NRC has made any attempts to do that. The pricing side is a little bit apart from our main 833 responsibilities although I am interested in it, of course.

834 Mr. Swift. I assume it would be somewhat easier for 135 away-from reactor storage projecting the cost simply because 836; that technology is much more solid. Would that he a fair 837 assumption?

838 Mr. Hendrie. The pool storage of spent fuel elements I 239 regard as an in-place technology. We certainly dught to be gue able to estimate what those things are to build, operate and 6-1 do that fairly well.

I think the more speculative aspect is what will it (1) finally cost to develop a full-scale permanent repository

849

850

851

852

853

854

855

357

858

844 since we are far at this point from deciding what it will be 845 and what the waste form will be and all kinds of things. 846 Nevertheless, estimates have been made on the basis of various assumptions. 847

Mr. Swift. Whatever estimates are made and whoever has made them, it has to be somewhat problematical simply because the decision has not been made on exactly how to do it. In the letter to Senator Glenn from Commissioner Bradford, he indicated in this statement and I wonder if you would consider it a fair statement of the status of the search for permanent storage: "The bulk of the summaries of technical information that I have seen suggest a 856 generalized, though incomplete, consensus to the effect that long-term disposal is technically possible."

That is qualified in many respects. Do you feel that is a 859 fair statement?

860 Mr. Hendrie. I think my own statement would probably be 861 somewhat more positive than that but along the same line. I do not feel that there are "go"-"no go" questions which 862 remain with regard to the technology of safe permament waste 863 dis- posal. There is still a good deal of research and 864 development to be done, to be sure, on particular media and 865 866. particular waste forms.

coc rent of cune 1977 that it has "reasonable confidence that

36 NAME: HIF 178030 PAGE waste can be and will in due course be disposed of safely? 869 Mr. Hendrie. Absolutely. 870 Mr. Swift. And with all the qualifications there? 871 Mr. Hendrie. Yes. 872 873 Mr. Swift. The chair recognizes counsel for the purpose 874 of asking questions. Mr. Finnegan. Mr. Hendrie, on pages five and six of your 875 876 testimony you talk about the state veto issue. You have 877 | indi- cated that "We do not believe the state should have 878 authority to veto or non-concur in the selection of an 879 interim storage facility. States may presently participate 880; as interested parties in hearings on the licensing of such installations." 881 You did say if provisions for a state ve to are made, pro-882 883 | visions should be carefully drafted to clarify the circum-884 stances under which a vato could be exercised. One of the witnesses yesterday, Assemblyman Angelo Oracio. 885 886 indicated that "Although our policy does not explicitly 287 | mention it, I think I am safe in saying that those members 888 would accept" -- and this is members of his group -- "some 889 Congressional action to confine the issues on which states 890 could reject to those related to environmental protection, 891 public health and safety and fiscal and social impacts." That is a pretty broad statement. Would you consider that 5 5 5 193 a circumstance under which the state could exercise a veto?

830

9001

Mr. Hendrie. I guess those are certainly -- as you say
that is pretty broad phrasing. I suspect you could get most
possibly connected issues under one or another of those
headings.

Mr. Finnegan. Public health and safety states usually use as a basis for various police powers.

Mr. Hendrie. Yes.

901 Mr. Finnegan. So, it would be a fairly broad and sweep-902 ing area under which they could exercise a veto.

903 Mr. Hendrie. Yes.

905 that kind of authority, is it likely you would ever get an 906 AFR approved?

907 Mr. Hendrie. My personal view is that if you provide a 908 state veto that the state officers will find themselves driven to use it.

910 Mr. Finnegan. The result then would be that there would

912 Mr. Hendrie. Fifty vetces.

911 be veto ---

913 Mr. Finnegan. And that would defer the matter to the 914 Congress.

Mr. Hendrie. I would hope that one could eventually build and legislation for permanent waste disposal facilities criteria that would not require us to go all the way down the line and produce 50 state vetces before the federal

NAME: HIF178030 PAGE 38

government would decide that it is in fact a federal problem and a matter of national interest and appropriate for 920 federal preemption. 921

Mr. Finnegan. How about for AFRs?

922

932

933

923 Mr. Hendrie. For AFRs, I do not think there should be a veto power in the states at all, no more than there is for 924 power plants or fuel cycle plants. AFRs as a class of major 925 nuclear facilities are pretty innocuous Things. It would 927 make to me no sense to provide for state vetoes of AFRs and 928 not speak to power plants and the other kinds of facilities that are already there and which are not subject to state 930 vetoes.

Mr. Finnegan. Would you agree that the states though should participate in the selection of the AFR sites?

Mr. Hendrie. I think it is very important that the states 934 participate in a pretty full manner. I think it is very important that state concerns be treated with great care and treated fully at all stages along the lines. My own view is that that kind of consideration from a siting, design and operating standard point ought really to memove all of the 939 substantial and legitimate concerns.

Mr. Finnegan. And that would take place probably before 940 gat any actual licensing by the Commission, assuming there is a licensing of the AFR, would it not? 941

Nr. Hendrie. It would occur in the planning stages and as

the licensing review went along and actually in the hearings 944 945 on the licensing itself.

Mr. Finnegan. But the selection processes of the site 946 itself probably would take place before there is any request 947 948 for licensing.

Mr. Hendrie. Yes. 949

Mr. Finnegan. Isn't it in the selection of the site that 950 951 the state should really participate?

Mr. Hendrie. Yes, I think that would be very helpful if 952 953 they did.

Mr. Finnegan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 954

Mr. Dingell. Minority counsel. 955

956 Mr. Bienstock. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Hendrie, are the utilities now facing increasing 957 958 delays in having amendments to the licemse approved for 959 on-site expansion?

Mr. Hendrie. I think there has been a substantial 960 961 escalation in the level of contention over these reracking 962 amendments that are filed with us and that, in turn, means 963 that the hearings on those amendments are progressively 964 longer and more difficult and there is more likelihood of 968 appeal up the line to the appeals board, the Commission and 968 actually court challenge even following that in each of 967 these cases, as a general proposition. So, they are

980 stratching out in my view.

Mr. Bienstock. Later this morning we will hear testimony
from the General Accounting Office to the effect that we
should look to the utilities for expanding on-site capacity
as opposed to constructing and operating a federal interim
sort of facility. Could I have your personal view on that?

Mr. Hendrie. My personal view is that there is enough
uncertainty in the whole process so that leaving it to
private industry to pick up the challenge and to provide the
facilities is asking for more than a human organization will
provide.

It is my personal view that in view of that uncertainty it is very desirable to go forward with a federal interim spent fuel storage plan of the kind in H.R. 2586. There are some other bills that have more or less similar proposals in them.

184 It seems to me a way which we can in fact act on at the federal level in order to move the waste disposal issue forward in a reasonable way, to take at least this stop for the interim spent fuel problem.

988 Mr. Bienstock. Thank you, Dr. Hendrie. Thank you, Mr.

989 Chairman. That is all.

aso Mr. Dingell. Mr. Chairman. the committee thanks you for

est your kindness to us. We appreciate your courtesy. I am

and sure the drafting that we requested earlier will be

st3 forthcoming.

9921 Mr. Hendrie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

995 Mr. Dingell. We are grateful to you and your associate.

996 Rather than to initiate the testimony of our next witness,

997 the chair is going to go over to the floor to vote. Counsel

998 will see to it that when Mr. Swift comes back he reconvenes

999 the hearing. The comittee will stand in recess briefly

1000 while the chair goes to vote.

1001 | Whereupon, a brief recess was taken. |

1002 Mr. Swift. The subcommittee will resume. We welcome Mr.

1002 J. Dexter Feach, Director of Energy and Minerals Division of

1004! the U.S. General Accounting Office.

1003 Welcome, Mr. Peach, to the committee. If you will

1003 identify yourself for the record and those people who are

1007 with you.

1008 STATEMENT OF J. DEXTER FEACH, DIRECTOR OF THEENERGY AND

1009 MINERALS DIVISION, U.S.GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE;

1010 ACCOMPANIED BY: JAMES HOWARD, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR; AMDJAMES

1011 HATCHER

1012 Mr. Feach. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am J. Dexter

1012 Feach, Director of the Energy and Minerals Division, U.S.

1014 General Accounting Office. I have with me today on my left,

1018 Mr. James Howard, who is Assistant Director in Charge of our

1016 nuclear work and, on my right, Mr. James Hatcher, who is the

'O'T person who had the principal responsibility for the report

that we issued to the Congress today, prepared at the